WACTE Minutes – January 2005

University of Puget Sound – Tacoma

Wednesday/Thursday, January 12-13, 2005

Present:  

	Jim Borst (Heritage)
	Connie Lambert (CWU)
	Pat Naughton (City U)

	David Cherry (Whitworth)
	Doug Lamoreaux (PLU)
	Cap Peck (UW-S)

	Mickey Clise (Heritage)
	Karen McDaniel (EWU)
	Melissa Rickey (Antioch)

	Scott Coleman (Evergreen)
	Ginger McDonald (UW-T)
	Ed Rousculp (Heritage)

	Fred Hamel (UPS)
	Margit McGuire (SU)
	Barb Sanders (Whitworth)

	Karen Harris (UW-S)
	Cori Mantle-Bromley (UW-S)
	Craig Schieber (City U)

	Mark Haynal (Walla Walla)
	Carol Merz (UPS)
	Steve Siera (St. Martin’s)

	Jane Kinyoun (UW-S)
	Judy Mitchell (WSU)
	Sharon Straub (Gonzaga)

	Frank Kline (SPU)
	Cindy Morana (COP)
	Joyce Westgard (St. Martin’s)


WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 12, 2005

1:45 – Met at the New Market Vocational Skills Center, Tumwater, WA. to organize the presentation to the State Board of Education.  The SBE wanted to hear from WACTE about two issues: Professional Certificate implementation and Special Education and diversity training in teacher preparation programs.

2:15 – Judy Mitchell introduced the organization; individual WACTE members introduced themselves, indicating name, position, and institution.


Issues:

1. 
Professional Certificate Implementation – Frank Kline made opening remarks that included: background information, where we are now, and thoughts for the future.  He indicated that the new changes have resulted in a more workable model and stressed that a period of 3-5 years of stability is now needed for full implementation.  Additional points included: intentionality of a plan for continuous certification; professionalism (ownership and collaboration); support from administrators; alignment with state priorities and national board certification; consistency; and accessibility (programs are offered on-line, in partnerships with districts, as well as campus-based). 


Questions & comments: 

· Do candidates view the professional certification as meaningful and necessary?

Answer: Yes. Recent changes have heightened the relevancy. Judy Mitchell emphasized that WACTE supports the professional certificate as a positive and professional program.

· Is the cost a concern?

No.  Paying for a 15 credit program is 1/3 the cost of the previous 45 credit requirement.

· Reflective changes in undergraduate and MIT programs have resulted in seamless transitions.

· Concern: lack of clarity for out-of-state teaching experience.

2. Special Education – Connie Lambert made opening remarks that included: most institutions offer an introductory survey course to meet the residency WAC requirements concerning students with disabilities.  The course addresses the history of Special Education, litigation & legislation impacting Special Education, characteristics of specific categories of exceptionalities, as well as Gifted, teaching strategies, and basic accommodations/adaptations for students with special needs.  Accommodations are also infused into content methods courses, and electives are available for those interested in learning more.  

Comments:

· Several WACTE members shared a variety of field experiences and internship as required course components.

· Dual track MIT/Sp. Ed. Programs were described 

3. Diversity – Joyce Westgard made opening remarks that included: course descriptions that address areas of diversity, diversity information infused throughout the curriculum (methods courses, field experiences, etc.), and the use of the Pedagogy Assessment classroom characteristics form.  Other strategies included placing students in internships in schools that are diverse and providing scholarships for students of color to increase the diversity of teachers.

Questions & Comments:

· An emerging area of study is language and special education where students are assessed as requiring special education when the student has limited English language skills, not a disability.

· Recommendation: there is a need for more bilingual teachers

· Are gender equity issues infused throughout the curriculum as well?  Yes, awareness was heightened by the Gender Equity project from a few years ago.

· Concern from Warren Smith:  Teachers need more training in diversity and more field experiences; teachers need to move toward Cultural Competence instead of diversity education; and, concerning language differences, students need to learn standard English to be successful.

4:00 – Meeting with the legislators in the Cherberg Building, Conference Rooms B & C 

Attending:

· Senator Rosemary McAuliffe, Chair of the Early Learning, K-12, & Higher Education Committee

· Representative Marilyn Chase

· Legislative Aid Susie Morissey

· Senator Craig Pridemore

· Representative Dave Quall

· Senator Mark Schloesler

· Representative Rodney Tom

Program

· Doug Lamoreaux provided a brief history of past issues and examples of collaboration, such as: the Pedagogy Assessment, WEST-B & E, Professional Certification (initial & revised), National Board Certification, Community college articulation agreements, alternative route to certification programs, and certification programs for school personnel (Psychologists, Social Workers, and Administrators). 

· Carol Merz provided contact information for WACTE members (availability of a listserve and directory).  Availability of WACTE members to testify about educational issues was also discussed.

Issue
· One issue discussed was a hearing in the Senate concerning Professional Certificate requirements for teachers from out-of-state.

6:00 – Reception (hearty hors d’oeuvers) in the Forum at Trimble Hall on the University of Puget Sound campus in Tacoma.

THURSDAY, JANUARY 13, 2005

8:30 – Continental Breakfast in the Forum at Trimble Hall.

9:10 – Judy Mitchell called the meeting to order.  She introduced Connie Lambert as the new Secretary for WACTE and thanked Shirley Williams for her service.  Judy also thanked Sharon Straub for completing the secretarial duties during the past couple meetings.


Carol Merz provided historical and current/transformational information concerning the University of Puget Sound Loggers!  She explained new additions, future plans, and locations of interest.

Ron Thomas, President of the University of Puget Sound gave the official welcome.

Members introduced themselves. Margit McGuire was asked to provide an “inside view” of the previous evening’s Inaugural Ball.

Judy Mitchell recapped the Executive Board Meeting from yesterday at OSPI.  The location provided an opportunity for “drop-ins.”  OSPI Teaching and Learning cabinet members who stopped by included Andy Griffith, Greg Hall (Assessment), Mickey Venn Lahmann (Curriculum & Instruction; GLE’s and K-12 Reading Model), and Jeanne Harmon, (CSTP – copies of publications were available today to WACTE membership).  Judy stated that WACTE will continue to push the partnership agenda with OSPI.

Pedagogy Assessment Update

· Doug Lamoreaux introduced Michael Kozlow and Edith Gummer from the Northwest Regional Education Laboratory who are working with OSPI on reliability and validity studies.  

· An interim report was distributed – Kozlow, M., & Gummer, E. (Nov. 2004). Reliability and validity study for the Washington performance-based pedagogy assessment for teacher candidates: Interim report. Portland, OR: Northwest Regional Educational Laboratory.  The report covered:

· Validity studies (relatedness of the PPA standards to INTASC Principles and to the CCCTS.  General comments included: 

· The lack of the affective domain, teacher reflections and interactions with colleagues for professional growth.  Also, a stronger connection to family was discussed. Recommendation is that each teacher education program ensure that these components are in their programs.

· The requirement that the standards be demonstrated in two lessons may not be realistic.  Recommendation (to discourage preservice teachers from building in artificial activities to address the standards) is that students may need more than two observations.

· Inter-rater Data for Videotaped Lessons

· Method: Eight videotaped lessons and corresponding written plans were each assessed by at least two supervisors who completed the full assessment by marking “met,” “not met,” or “not observed” for each criterion.  Areas of agreement and disagreement were counted. (See the report, pp 7-11, for breakdown of the data by standard).

· Concerns:

· Quality of the videotapes.  They focused primarily on the preservice teacher and did not capture student behavior.

· Grade Levels – videotapes were across grade levels and content areas.

· Training of the supervisors who viewed the videotapes.

· Cost to institutions and resources available to reach an acceptable level of reliability since the PPA is a “high stakes” decision at the end of the program.

· Recommendations:

· Have videotapes professional done.

· Demonstrate internal consistency within institutions by having two supervisors use the PPA with the same student (taped or in a classroom)

· Keep the PPA a “low stakes” assessment instrument and use in combination with a variety of tools used to gather evidence along with clinical professional judgment, which takes a multitude of factors into consideration.

· Question to Andy Griffin:

· What’s the acceptable consistency across institutions or is it relative the individual institutions?  How is “system readiness” determined?

· Ans.  Continue to bring up issues and talk about them truthfully.  The most important issue is that there is a plan and it is moving forward.  

“In order to do____, we need_____.”

“If we only get _____, we can only do _____.”

“Here’s where we are. Here’s where we need to go.  Here are the resources needed to get us there.”

· Next Phase:

· During Spring 05, two randomly selected supervisors will observe and score one student in a real classroom – one observation early in the field experience and one later.

· During Spring 05, information will be collected from institutions concerning criteria with which pre-service teachers are having difficulty.

Barb Sanders reminded the membership of how far we have come in five years – all teacher preparation higher education institutions in WA are now using a common instrument that only requires “tweaking” at this point.

- 
Michael Kozlow reported on the seven recommendations for training (pp. 11-15 of the report).

· Edith Gummer asked, “What are institutions doing for training?”  Training materials are beginning to be developed for the PPA.

· Round-table discussions about initial feedback concerning supervisor training.  Recommendations included:

· making connections between observations and written feedback

· generating samples from supervisors regarding evidence (What should I see? What am I seeing?)

· collecting support materials (ex. Videos)

· Edith stated each higher education institute would be contacted to formalize information obtained in the round-table discussions 

HEC Board Grant Opportunity

Doug Lamoreaux introduced the panel that would discuss a HEC Board Grant opportunity that is due at 5:00 PM on January 14th.  WSU & PLU are included as start-up institutions on the grant application.  

· Judy Mitchell provided an overview of the “substance of the grant.”  It is a collaborative grant with districts/teachers in high need areas.  Professional learning teams are developed consisting of teachers and higher education faculty.  Teachers use the PPA to reflect upon their own practices in reading and math. Institutes of higher education can participate in the math OR reading portion but do not need to do both.  The grant covers a three-year period.  Currently, the proposal is focusing on large and small districts from both sides of the state.

· Michael Kozlow emphasized the assessment component of the grant and how data collected will be helpful for portions of the PPA.  He suggested developing tapes as part of the grant and tying the grant to training programs.

· Andy Griffin stated that Kennewick school district uses a split screen assessment for teacher improvement and suggested subcontracting with OSPI to produce videotapes.  He also stated that OSPI would like to continue relationships with the WACTE membership.  As an aside, Andy stated that the State Board of Education “sang WACTE’s praises” in working collaboratively on the PPA.

· Holly Zanville, from the HEC Board, stated that the grant is part of the Title II A Program, which requires partnerships with school districts.  Year one of the grant requires a partnership exclusively with a high need school; years two and three require one school district from a high need area, but others can be included.  

· Edith Gummer discussed the initial training sessions for the PPA.  Recommendations: include evidence/notes, bring cooperating teachers into the conversations through the grant, and tie the grant to the Professional Certificate and National Board Certification.

HEC Board Key Issues
Holly Zanville reported on the following:

· High Demand funds allocation (Bilingual Education, Special Education, etc.)

· Improving statewide planning for new programs; identifying future needs and aligning them with statewide planning.

· Grant Proposals: The HEC Board will try to issue RFPs in February or March with a due date of April or May and awards made in the summer.  Therefore, awardees will have two full years of grant funds.  The review process will include 3-5 reviewers and an interview phase for finalists. Current priorities are reading and math.

· WACTE Recommendation: Issue the RFP in February with a due date the end of April.

· Question: How do schools get on the list of high need?  Response: States use different data that is typically a combination of students (20%+ at or below the poverty level) and teachers (those meeting high quality teacher criteria).

· Meetings with Deans of Colleges of Education provide an orientation for HEC Board staff to teacher education.  The HEC Board is responsible for establishing minimum basic admission requirements into higher education – what do in-coming students need to know?  Holly distributed a handout (Revising Minimum Basic Admission Standards), which included: 

· increasing high school math requirements to four years

· revising high school science requirements to include more laboratory and algebra-based coursework

· requiring students in each year of high school to take at least three yearlong college prep courses

· eliminating the statewide college admission index

(standards are to take effect with the entering college freshman class of 2008).

Community College Articulation Committee

Cindy Morana reported the following:

· HB 2382 mandates associate degree  pathways in three areas (elementary education, nursing, and engineering). The HEC Board Master Plan includes every baccalaureate degree having an associate degree pathway.  This is binding to state schools, except Evergreen and UW who have no undergraduate education programs.

· The elementary education degree articulation template in the process of being developed and is based on the direct transfer AA.  

· Discussions have included courses taken at a CC and those taken at 4-year institutions (ex. Basic computers at CC; Educational technology at 4-year).  Other discussions included courses in math and Psychology.  Regarding an Introduction to Education course, Cindy reported that it was decided (after much discussion) that a 100 level course in an AA will not supplant the Introduction to Education course at the 4-year institution.  Discussions continue.

· Education students at a CC will be prepared to pass the WEST-B.

Timely Topics Roundtable Discussions

Members were divided into three tables by interest to discuss the following topics: Collaboration, Professional Development, and Policy Legislation. The purpose is to help set future agenda items.  Each group met for 30 minutes of discussion and then reported suggestions to the group.

Collaboration

· Continue conversations with OSPI on all levels.  Specific topics included first/third year teacher surveys (can they do them?) and support for developing videotapes for the PPA.

· Discuss the feasibility of a Higher Education Fair in collaboration with community colleges concerning opportunities and programs available from across WA State.

Professional Development

· The “sticker activity” used at the Fall 04 meeting was put forth as an example of activities that allow WACTE members to be involved learners.

· Have WACTE members experience the same training as field supervisors; bring a supervisor to a meeting.

· Problem solving activities – WEST-E, resources, etc.

· “Quick Education Programs” – become our own lobbying group when discussing what teacher education is (and is not).  

Policy/Legislation

· Professional Certificate Hearing, Thursday, January 20th, House K-12 Committee – Doug Lamoreaux will attend along with someone from SPU.

· Reaffirm Professional Certificate Statement with a short statement of the history, existing statement written by Alan Glenn, and a statement of our support for the modification/simplification made last summer by those implementing the programs and under the leadership of Arlene Hett.

· Pedagogy Assessment will be on the State Board of Education agenda for March 16-18 – WACTE will be there.

· Judy Mitchell will write a letter of congratulations to Gov. Gregiore and express our desire to work with her and her education team.

· Members of WACTE were appointed to service as Liaisons to various policy groups:

· Frank Kline – PESB

· Doug Lamoreaux – Learning First

· Joyce Westgard – SBE

· Carol Merz – Legislature

· Lynn Beck – AACTE

· Margit McGuire – WEA

· Jim Borst – WECAP

Business Meeting

· Frank Kline reported on the PESB meeting he had just attended.  Discussions included implications of increasing the cut-off scores.  The Board is in the process of gathering information prior to making a decision.

· Treasurer’s Report – There is currently $16,286.86 in the account.  It was moved and seconded that the treasurer’s report be accepted as presented.  Motion passed.
· Minutes from Fall 2004 – It was moved and seconded that the minutes from the October 27-28, 2005 meeting be approved.  Motion passed.
· Announcements:

· Karen McDaniel reminded members of the NWATE Regional Conference scheduled for April 7-8 in Spokane. The theme is “What’s on the Horizon for Teacher Preparation.” See the website (www.nwate.org) for information on the conference and the call for proposals

· Joyce Westgard reminded members of the need for newsletter articles.  Send articles to Joyce at westgard@stmartin.edu. Newsletters will distributed through the listserve and to PEAB Administrators to copy and distribute to members.

· Doug Lamoreaux congratulated Judy on a successful first meeting as President of WACTE

· Judy Mitchell reminded members that the next meeting will be at Washington State University, April 27-28.  

4:10 – Meeting adjourned.

